Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, April 2, 2012
(Approved)
Call to Order
Senate Chairperson Dan Holland called the meeting to order.
Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of March 19, 2012
Motion XXXXIII-57: By Sen. Stewart, seconded by Sen. Fazel, to approve the Executive Committee Minutes of March 19, 2012. The minutes were unanimously approved.
Distributed Communications:
03.22.12.01
From Susan Kalter, Senate Secretary: Reading Week Policy—Request for Review

Sen. Kalter: The Reading Week Policy is moving too fast.
Sen. Stewart: Zach out an email that maybe we need to table this. There is too much confusion. Notes from faculty say that you are messing with academic freedom. Many thought the Final Exam Policy, which already exists, was one that we were trying to force on them.

Sen. Horst: It’s hard to get feedback with text that is still really a moving target.

Sen. Kalter: When we have changes, we should send it back to committee and it should come back here and to the floor of the Senate so that there is order.

Sen. Stewart: Really we are on the tail end rather than the front end of this movement. We can’t have a pure dead week because we have to meet with students so many hours.

Sen. Holland: We have had a good discussion, but I don’t see it going all the way to an Action Item this year not without a lot more faculty discussion. It is a good time though to send out reminders about exam policies that are in existence.
Sen. Fazel: So we are going wait for you to give us a new version?

Sen. Stewart: I believe that is what we are going to do.

Sen. Horst:  We want the faculty on board.

Sen. Stewart: If they fight us on it, there is no way to enforce it.

Sen. Kalter: Mary Truey had a really good point in her letter where she said she flips the order for her research papers and her finals so that students have more time to work on the papers.
Sen. Fazel: Then she said she had the agreement of the chair. If there is a good reason, then people could talk to their chair. The flexibility is there to do that. 
Sen. Owens: I don’t think that this is a radical department from what we already have.
Sen. Horst: With the 10% thing, it really turned into a radical departure.

Sen. Owens: Let’s take the 10% out and say no tests the week before.

Sen. Horst: As the Senate, we can’t approve something that the majority of the faculty is shocked by and doesn’t want to happen.

Sen. Kalter: Many of them are pointing out academic freedom issues. Pedagogically speaking, their judgment is the way you teach this class best is to do certain things. You are saying no tests whether you have the chair’s permission or not?
Sen. Owens: That’s one of the things that we are going to have to rework to include the permission of the chair. The main issue that I saw from the responses was that we need to make it clearer because a lot of the concerns from CFA were I can’t have my painting critique or portfolio assessment. The policy isn’t meant to deter that. On the subcommittee, the Assistant Director of the School of Music sat in on this to make sure that everything was palatable for CFA. We are going to have to revise this adding in class attendance is still expected and department chair approval. The eighth week was added because that is when students can withdraw from the course.
Sen. Fazel: I think the confusion was that when you say the eighth week is it that they get the exam the eighth week or just the notice that you are going to have a final exam.
Sen. Stewart: The final exam is in the final exam week. We are talking about the 15th week.

Sen. Owen: In the 15th week, there are no tests whether it’s on the syllabus or not if it is over 10%.
Sen. Horst: Projects too?

Sen. Owens: Projects, lab assessments, portfolios, if it is assigned in the syllabus, you can have it in the 15th week.

Sen. Horst: I think it is the assignment part.

Sen. Kalter: There are a couple of things that have come to the Senate and somebody says that I checked it through the deans and chairs, but chaos ensued. The one that I recall is Stevenson and the Finance and Planning group was working through chairs and directors who should have been able to bring up commentary from their departments, but they weren’t. When you check it through someone who has a director title in CFA and say that means that CFA is taken care of, that is what people are concerned about. I think that we need to have continued discussion in the fall and not appear to be imposing it.
Sen. Owens: That was a launching pad to get the language we currently have. Now we are seeking commentary through the Academic Senate apparatus.

Sen. Fazel: On one hand, we don’t want to rush it through this year. At the same time, we don’t want to say we can’t do it now, let’s do it next semester. Let’s just go through and see how long it takes and what comes out of it may be after they revise it is so it’s clear and that people may be ok with it.

Sen. Kalter: The normal procedure when there is that much discussion is to send it back to committee and have it come back as an Information Item.

Sen. Owens: I think it’s important that the representatives from the colleges know; that’s where the commentary comes from. My constituents are the students, not the Director of Fine Arts. I sought feedback as far as the language being crafted in Academic Affairs to try to reflect it from that perspective. It is not my intention to sideline any governance groups, but we could recraft language and have it go to Academic Affairs.
Sen. Cedeño: I think Academic Affairs should seek input from the community.

01.02.12.01
From Ed Stewart/Academic Affairs Committee: Final Course Grade Challenge Policy (Information Item April 11, 2012)
Sen. Stewart: Exec had said that it would be a better idea that every party concerned should have the same amount of time. So the student has ten business days to get it to the chair. Then the chair would discuss it with the faculty member who has ten business days to respond.

Sen. Kalter: What is the change in number 5? The Provost appoints two faculty and one student?

Sen. Stewart: Wasn’t there a committee that deals with just this issue?

Sen. Owens: The grievance committee is responsible for final grade appeals at the moment. This policy would revise it by moving it to the more appropriate office of Academic Affairs to expedite the process.

Sen. Stewart: Because that grievance committee was not acting with all due haste. So does this dissolves the grievance committee?
Sen. Horst: Other things could go through the grievance committee.

Sen. Owens: Other things could, but in my four years on it, nothing ever has. Currently, the equity on the grievance committee is equal between faculty and students. It’s five and five, but for quorum, it’s three faculty and two students.

Sen. Kalter: When they have a hearing about a grade, I think we made sure it was two faculty and one student. The faculty have to have the final say in what a grade is. Students aren’t really qualified to say this is your grade. When the Code was going through, when we talked about issues like grades, it’s not ok to have them equal. Faculty have to have the majority.

Sen. Owens: That isn’t the practice now or what’s in the Code either. Right now it is five faculty and five students.

Provost Everts: That’s unusual.

Sen. Owens: If that is the case, I would encourage that it be three faculty and two students.

Sen. Horst: Will this be a standing committee?

Provost Everts: The primary issue is timeliness and we are trying to hear these quickly.
Sen. Holland: The goal quite frequently would be to hear them over the summer.

Sen. Owens: It says in here that they wouldn’t hear them over the summer. It would be once the semester starts, they would begin hearing the cases.

Sen. Kalter: Should we say a regular academic semester that means before fall rather than before summer?

Sen. Fazel: Summer is not a semester. We call it summer session.

Provost Everts: But it is no later than that and it would be in students’ best interest to do that as quickly as possible because it holds up what they want to do in the fall. It’s perfectly fine if you don’t want the Provost to assign or if you want the Provost and someone else to assign members. It would be delightful if the Chair of the Academic Senate were to serve as a member of the standing committee. Individuals that we can agree on that would make sense to be ready to hear such an appeal. This doesn’t happen very often, but when it does, it holds students up. However you would like to word it, orchestrate that the group could meet in the summer to hear these. 

Sen. Stewart: We could have a pool of ten.

Provost Everts: We could agree upon together who those individuals are. 
President Bowman: You could include the Provost, as a member of the Senate.

Sen. Kalter: Because you are technically faculty?
Sen. Stewart: It sounds like the administration is trying to control us.

Sen. Horst: So are you going to work it so that you have this pool idea?

Sen. Stewart: Should the pool of ten be written in there?

Sen. Kalter: Can we just put it at the end of that last sentence “from a pool of ten faculty and ten students”?

Sen. Fazel: Or even five?

Sen. Holland:  The question is will students have a pool during the summer?
Sen. Owens: No, but we can put two people on it because we have three people that will be here from SGA alone.

Sen. Kalter: So maybe we could say from a pool of ten individuals.

President Bowman: There are faculty who would be willing to volunteer.

Sen. Owens: As far as the composition, would it be three faculty and two students?

Sen. Fazel: One student by himself or herself might feel uncomfortable. I think two and three is better.

Sen. Owens: I would also like for SGA to be the designee for the students because it would be the easiest way for us to find students.

Sen. Stewart: And you would put those names in that pool of ten people?
Sen. Owens: Correct.

Sen. Stewart: So at the end of that sentence it would say students are recommended by SGA? Ok.
03.24.12.01

From Larry Dietz, VP Student Affairs: Email Regarding the Changes to the Code of Student Conduct
03.24.12.02
From Wendy Smith/University Counsel: Email Regarding Approval of the Changes to the Code of Student Conduct

03.24.12.03
From Wendy Smith/University Counsel: Proposed Revisions to the Code of Student Conduct

Sen. Horst: I was wondering why this was not going to SGA and then to the Senate. Also, is there some kind of confidentiality issue?
Ms. James: She emailed me back and said I could share it.

Sen. Horst: This is their Code so if there are changes being made to it, it should go to SGA.

Sen. Stewart: It’s a legal mandate from the federal office of civil rights.

Sen. Horst: But still SGA makes changes to the Code of Student Conduct.

Sen. Holland: We do have a lawyer that deals with compliance issues.

Sen. Horst: So perhaps she should go to the SGA and explain to them why we have to have it at this meeting.
Sen. Kalter: I think it has to go through the regular process and that means SGA and it probably won’t get voted on until fall. We can’t bypass that process and there is also the interpretation of that legal mandate.

Sen. Holland: So these three items will go to SGA.

03.30.12.01
From David Cedeño/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Academic Calendar (Advisory Item 4/11/12)

03.30.12.02
From David Cedeño/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Academic Calendar Day and Class Minutes Analysis

03.30.12.03
From David Cedeño/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Academic Calendar Profile

Sen. Cedeño: This is just an Advisory Item. My committee was provided with the forecast of the academic calendar five years ahead. I received these three items from Sam Catanzaro. We discussed on our committee about a policy proposal from the Provost’s Office to change the procedure on who sends them out. It used to be Jonathan Rosenthal, but now it is Sam Catanzaro. The other item in that policy proposal is about who actually makes these decisions. I was reading that the Executive Committee. I think our committee is going to talk about this at our next meeting about who has the final say on the biggest changes to the academic calendar, because it definitely is unclear about what is the proper procedure.
Sen. Kalter: I think it would be a good idea if we had the memo that talks about the inflexibility. 

Sen. Stewart: The issue of getting the exam schedule before the semester begins.
Sen. Holland: We actually passed a policy that we knew was going to be violated.

Sen. Stewart: Rita Bailey came with all kinds of charts that show why it’s impossible to schedule the exams until about three weeks in. We had a discussion in Academic Affairs about if we went to Tuesday/Thursday, Monday/Wednesday/Friday 50-minute classes, you would have your schedule before the semester starts.

Sen. Kalter: I think it would be a good idea in the fall for Rita to make that presentation to the full Senate, because they are not going to be convinced until they see the charts.

Sen. Holland: I think we should charge the Academic Affairs Committee next year that they look into an analysis of M/W/F and T/TH classes.

03.30.12.04
From Larry Dietz, VP Student Affairs: Email Regarding Approval of the Changes to the Alcohol Policy

03.30.12.05
From Larry Dietz, VP Student Affairs: Alcohol Policy-Revised
Sen. Horst: I did not understand this because I thought Farzaneh’s committee was looking at this. 
Sen. Owens: SGA, with Cardinal Court going online, we brought that to Exec in September and referred it to Rules. It has been discussed all year about the merits. Finally, Dr. Dietz and I reached an agreement as far as what policy SGA would support. SGA would support Cardinal Court being dry, so we withdrew our proposal with the condition that the review next year in spring 2013 will include students on it. One of the charges they will be looking at is reviewing the alcohol policy at Cardinal Court.

Sen. Horst: So your committee agreed to this?

Sen. Fazel: Yes.

Sen. Kalter: Is this coming from Rules?

Sen. Fazel: No, it is not coming from Rules because we have not discussed it. Zach came to Rules and said he did not have any objection to this, so that is what I recommended to VP Dietz and he is asking for everything to go through Exec. We are not going to pursue that one anymore, so it’s a minor change. It’s a possibility that Exec could act on it instead of sending it to Rules again. We are only talking about removing Cardinal Court from the document and bringing it as an Information Item next time.
Sen. Horst: But didn’t your committee spend the entire year looking at this, so why isn’t your committee the most well informed to make this decision?
Sen. Fazel: Because that is not a proposal anymore. They have agreed within the student government and the administrators for now just to have…

Ms. James: So this one will go to Rules?

Sen. Holland: This one will go to the Senate from Exec as an Information Item.
Sen. Fazel: If the Executive Committee agrees.

Sen. Kalter: So much for straightening out our procedure.

Sen. Horst: I agree, but isn't this the second document from VP Dietz where he wanted to circumvent the process?
Sen. Fazel: I think the second one came after we don’t want to bring this back to Rules anymore. It is only a small change. We have already discussed it with Zach, but we haven’t discussed it as a committee to vote on it. I said if you want to get this done this semester, send it to the Executive Committee and the Executive Committee may approve it and bring it from Exec to the Senate.
Institutional Priorities Report:

Sen. Holland: Another thing I just passed around is the Institution Priorities Report. They just want to bring this as an Information Item next time. It is a five to ten years down the road vision document, so hopefully that doesn’t change dramatically from year to year.
IT Security Incident

Sen. Holland: The other thing you may be hearing about over the next day or so is an IT security incident. It is really nothing significant. In upgrading some of their software, they were able to do a much better environmental scan and it turns out that there was a document that was publicly available on a server in 2000 when we were using social security numbers to identify all students and faculty. I think that it is just a course list. This is not an external breach, but it apparently has been accessed from the outside in the last seven years. They have removed those files or made it so that you cannot access it from the outside. There were 827 potentially exposed social security numbers. 324 are current faculty, 211 were grad assistants or students at that time, 195 are retired, 92 are unidentified and 5 are no longer with us at all. 
Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on April 11, 2012: 

Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, April 11, 2012
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order 

Roll Call 


Approval of Minutes of March 28, 2012
Presentation: General Education Review

Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Al Bowman

· Provost Sheri Everts

· Vice President of Student Affairs Larry Dietz

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Dan Layzell
Committee Reports: 
Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Stewart 

Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Cedeño 

Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Kalter

Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich

Rules Committee: Senator Fazel

Action Items:


03.28.12.02
Dean Responsibilities Policy (Administrative Affairs Committee)


03.28.12.01     Chairperson Responsibilities Policy (Administrative Affairs Committee)


03.15.12.01
Tenure Policy-Revised (Faculty Affairs Committee)


03.15.12.02
Suggested AAUP Policy Language (Reference Document)


03.15.12.03
IBHE Report of 12/10/10 (Reference Document)


12.07.11.01
CAS Bylaws Revisions (Rules Committee)


03.22.12.02
CAS Bylaws Without Revisions (Rules Committee)


03.27.12.02
CAS Bylaws With Revisions (Sent to the Senate by Email) (Rules Committee)

Information Items:

01.02.12.01
Final Course Grade Challenge Policy (Academic Affairs Committee)

03.30.12.05
Alcohol Policy – Revised (Executive Committee)

04.11.12.01
Institutional Priorities Report (Planning and Finance Committee)

Advisory Items:

03.30.12.01
Academic Calendar (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

03.30.12.02
Academic Calendar Day and Class Minutes Analysis

03.30.12.03
Academic Calendar Profile


Communications
Adjournment
Motion XXXXIII-58: By Sen. Kalter, seconded by Senator Cedeño, to approve the agenda as amended. The agenda was unanimously approved.

Code of Student Conduct

Sen. Owens: Is the Code of Student Conduct that VP Dietz referred to on SGA’s docket?
Sen. Holland: That is a student document. You get first crack at it.
Discussion:

Executive Session:

Presidential Commentary Report

Adjournment
Motion XXXXIII-59: To adjourn. The motion was unanimously approved.
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